
 

 

Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 

March 21, 2017 

 

The Cleveland County Board of Commissioners met in regular session on Tuesday, March 21, 2017, at 6:00 p.m. 

in the Commission Chamber of the Cleveland County Administrative Office.     

PRESENT:   Eddie Holbrook, Chairman 

   Susan Allen, Vice-Chair 

Jason Falls, Commissioner 

Johnny Hutchins, Commissioner 

Ronnie Whetstine, Commissioner 

Betsy Harnage, Register of Deeds 

Kelly Hastings, NC House of Representatives 

Danny Glover, Cleveland County School Board  

   Jeff Richardson, County Manager 

   Tim Moore, County Attorney 

   Andrea Leslie-Fite, Assistant County Attorney 

Henry Earle, Clerk to the Board 

Kerri Melton, Community Services Director 

Brian Epley, Finance Director  

Chris Green, Tax Administrator 

Allison Mauney, Human Resources Director 

   Sam Lockridge, Foothills Shooting Complex Director 

   Dorothea Wyant, Health Director 

   Perry Davis, Emergency Management Director 

    

CALL TO ORDER 

 

Chairman Eddie Holbrook called the meeting to order and Community Services Director Kerri Melton led 

the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance and provided the invocation for the meeting.     

AGENDA ADOPTION 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins moved to adopt the agenda as presented by the Clerk to the Board.  The 

motion was seconded by Commissioner Falls and unanimously approved by the Board. 

SPECIAL PRESENTATION 

CREST HIGH SCHOOL FUTURE FARMERS OF AMERICA:  Vice-Chair Allen stated that she had 

been “Principal for a day” at Crest High School and while there she met Matt Harris, Agriculture Teacher.  

She had asked Mr. Harris to bring students from the Future Farmers of America (FFA) Program to speak to 

the Commissioners about their program.  Vice-Chair Allen then introduced Crest High School FFA students 

Katelyn Ogren and Casey Bright.  Ms. Ogren and Ms. Bright discussed the FFA program at Crest and told 

Commissioners about all the activities that the FFA is involved in, as well as national competitions that the 

club has competed in over the last year.  Commissioners thanked the students for their time and their 

commitment to the FFA program.   

CITIZEN RECOGNITION 

 There were no citizens registered for citizen recognition. 

 

 



 

 

CONSENT AGENDA 

MINUTES: There being no corrections, additions or deletions, the minutes of the March 7, 2017 regular 

agenda meeting were presented.   

ACTION:  Commissioner Falls moved to adopt the Minutes as presented.  It was seconded by 

Commissioner Whetstine and unanimously adopted by the Board. 

TAX ADMINISTRATION:  As of February 28th, 2017, 95.48% of taxes had been collected for fiscal year 

2016/2017. 

ACTION:  Commissioner Falls moved to approve the February’s collection report.  It was seconded 

by Commissioner Whetstine and unanimously adopted by the Board. 

TAX ADMINISTRATION:  For February 2017 Abatements were in the amount of $27,715.67 and 

Supplements were $17,579.78.   

ACTION:  Commissioner Falls moved to approve the February’s abatements and supplements report.  

It was seconded by Commissioner Whetstine and unanimously adopted by the Board. 

SHERIFF’S OFFICE:  BNA #039 

 Account Number  Department/Account Name Increase         Decrease 

010.438.4.310.00 Federal Grants   $40,627.00 

010.438.5.210.00 Departmental Supply  $408.00 

010.438.5.310.00 Travel/Training   $17,745.00 

010.438.5.461.00 Licenses    $2,238.00 

010.438.5.910.00 Capital Equipment   $20,236.00 

 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget $40,627.00 in grant funds receiving from the Governor’s Crime 

Commission to be used for IT upgrades in forensic infrastructure. 

 

ACTION: Commissioner Falls moved to approve the budget amendment.  It was seconded by 

Commissioner Whetstine and unanimously approved by the Board.    

MANAGER’S OFFICE:  The Interlocal Agreement between Cleveland County and the City of Shelby for 

infrastructure development for the Washburn Switch Industrial Park as a part of the economic development 

incentive agreement for Clearwater Paper.   

ACTION: Commissioner Falls moved to approve the interlocal agreement.  It was seconded by 

Commissioner Whetstine and unanimously approved by the Board.    



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 

 



 

 

PUBLIC HEARING 

ZONING TEXT AMENDMENT CASE 17-02:  Chairman Holbrook called Senior Planner Chris Martin to 

the podium.  Mr. Martin stated that, at the 3-7-17 Commissioners’ meeting, the Board has asked the 

Planning Board to recommend a code amendment that would allow housing within the Light and Heavy 

Industrial zoning districts.  Mr. Martin submitted the following amendment: 

 



 

 

Mr. Martin stated that the amendment above was approved by the Planning Board at a Special Called 

Meeting on Tuesday, March 15th.  The Planning Board felt it would have minimal impact on the surrounding 

areas and would be a great benefit to industries.  

The public hearing was opened at 6:24 p.m. and, hearing no one, was closed at 6:25 p.m.  Commissioner 

Hutchins thanked Mr. Martin and the Planning Board for the work they did to get the amendment to the 

Board of Commissioners.  Commissioner Falls stated that he had stayed in industrial housing before and it’s 

a great benefit to the companies and to the contracted employees that are utilizing them.   

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins moved to approve the text amendment as presented to them by the 

Planning Board.  It was seconded by Vice-Chair Allen and unanimously approved by the Board.       

REGULAR AGENDA 

PROCLAMATION FOR PUBLIC HEALTH WEEK:  Commissioner Hutchins introduced Dorothea 

Wyant, Health Director and asked her to come to the podium.  Ms. Wyant told the Commissioners about 

Public Health Week to be held April 3-9, 2017 and to let Commissioners know that the Public Health Center 

was just awarded an accreditation score of 100% for 2017-2020.  The Clerk read the following proclamation: 

 



 

 

STRATEGIES TO COMBAT SOCIAL DETERMINANTS OF HEALTH:  Ms. Wyant stated that 

Cleveland County is currently ranked 80th out of 100 counties in North Carolina in health rankings that are 

put out annually by the Robert Woods Johnson Foundation.  At the Commissioner’s Work Session on 

January 31st, 2017, the Commissioners asked the Health Director to come up with strategies to try to bring 

the county health ranking down from that number.   

Ms. Wyant stated that she had some strategies she wanted to put before the Board to consider.  The first was 

the telemedicine project.  This project, utilized within a school, would involve the use of a nurse that would 

be able to evaluate a student and then have a pediatrician see the student via video conferencing.  If 

approved, this partnership with Carolinas Medical would take place on the campus of four Cleveland County 

Schools.  Currently three of the four schools being considered have full time School Health nurses but 

Graham Elementary School, like all elementary schools in Cleveland County, have only a part time school 

health nurse.  To adequately do this project it would require a full time nurse on campus.  Carolinas Medical 

has agreed to pay for the equipment if the County will fund the position.  Ms. Wyant said the expense of the 

nursing employee would be approximately $69,400 (fringe included).  Commissioner Hutchins asked if the 

County would be bearing the full cost of the employee or only half the cost, since the school currently splits 

the cost of the County’s school health nurses with the County.  Commissioner Holbrook stated that the point 

of the evening was not to take a vote on this measure but to hear the proposals from the health director and to 

let the administrative staff take this information and look for what can be done within the budget process.  

Within the West Shelby area around Graham School there is already a project getting underway with 

Partners Behavioral Health.  This project is being led by Chris Gash.  A major issue discovered from this 

project is transportation.  In an effort not to duplicate the expense of having a standalone clinic, the second 

project is proposing to have a nurse, administrative support and a health educator housed near Graham 

School.  The nurse could do case management and get citizens connected with services at the Public Health 

Center (or other clinical services located elsewhere) while the administrative support would handle 

coordination of transportation.  The Health Educator would be in place to do health fairs and other various 

forms of education.  Commissioner Hutchins asked if it was wise to start with three full time people or start 

with part time people and move to full time if necessary.  Commissioner Falls asked about Cleco’s role and 

if the referrals for services would be to Cleco. He also asked if providing transportation would be a 

duplication of services from TACC and would take away from them.  Ms. Wyant said sometimes Cleco did 

not take Medicaid for various services and that would be an issue that needed to be resolved.  The nurse that 

would be in place would also be able to determine whether or not the patient needed services at the Public 

Health Center, Cleco, or somewhere else entirely.  Commissioner Falls stated that due to the poor health 



 

 

ranking and high level of spending on public health he had expected there to be more of an emphasis on cost 

savings in this proposal, not just more money added to the budget.  Ms. Wyant stated that, over time, the 

health department has grown in service delivery due to there being a need in the community that the private 

sector won’t provide.  Commissioner Hutchins stated that there are many federal and state mandated 

programs plus other programs like the pharmacy and the employee health and wellness clinic.  

Commissioner Falls agreed but stated that it seemed that there was simply not much return on investment.  

Ms. Wyant stated that only 25% of the Public Health Center’s budget is local money and that 80% of that is 

mandated service and the other 20% is School Health.  Ms. Wyant offered to provide Commissioners with a 

list of programming and the associated costs.  Chairman Holbrook thanked Ms. Wyant for her time and for 

doing exactly what the Board has instructed her to do.  Transportation is a major issue for public health, 

education and the workforce.  Staff will take her recommendations back and look at them through the budget 

process.   

UPDATES TO THE CLEVELAND COUNTY FIRE DISTRICT MAP:  Chairman Holbrook asked 

Emergency Management Director Perry Davis to come to the podium.  Mr. Davis shared that, with the 

relocation of two volunteer fire departments into new buildings new maps needed to be drawn.  These 

redrawn maps will move approximately 70 homes from Class Ten fire districts to class Nine fire districts, 

which will save those homeowners approximately $300 annually on insurance costs.  The Department of 

Insurance has already reviewed the maps and are awaiting Commissioner approval.  Mr. Davis explained 

that, if approved, the maps and corresponding resolutions, will be sent to the Department of Insurance for 

final approval and the entire process will take approximately six months.  Commissioner Hutchins asked if 

Lawndale changed their status if this would affect the maps.  Mr. Davis said that Lawndale is technically 

already in a district but that there would be a lot of legwork and moving parts to ensure that transition 

happens correctly.  



 

 



 

 



 

 

 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins moved to accept the updated maps as presented by Emergency 

Management and to adopt the resolutions of change.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner 

Falls and unanimously adopted by the Board.   

County Manager Jeff Richardson asked the Board to give direction on moving forward with Lawndale, as 

the town has asked the County how to proceed if they wanted to come under the County’s fire districts.    

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins moved that the County Manager and Emergency Management 

Director proceed with discussions with the town of Lawndale.  It was seconded by Vice-Chair Allen 

and unanimously approved by the Board.   

EASEMENT FOR PSNC ENERGY AT 1833 SOUTH BATTLEGROUND AVENUE:  Chairman 

Holbrook invited Cleveland County Economic Development (CCEDP) Business Services Director Matt 

Blackwell to the podium.  Mr. Blackwell stated that, in December 2016, the County was approached by 

PSNC Energy who wanted to put a natural gas line through County owned property at 1833 South 

Battleground Avenue in Kings Mountain.  The company wished to obtain a fifty foot permanent easement 

which would surround the gas line and a temporary construction easement for the gas line.  Originally PSNC 

wanted to place the gas line down the center of the property but as a result of negotiations they agreed to put 

the easements along the Western and Southern portions of the property, as seen below.   



 

 

 

The red line is the proposed line route.  The blue gridded line is the fifty foot permanent easement and the 

orange gridded line is a forty-five foot temporary easement to use for construction.  The yellow gridded line 

is also a part of the temporary easement that will be used to hold the equipment used to put the gas line under 

Interstate 85. As a condition of the conveyance PSNC is going to pay the County $36,810 and to take down 

three structures that are currently on the property, shown in the picture above.   

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins moved to approve the easement contract as presented by 

Economic Development.  It was seconded by Commissioner Whetstine and unanimously approved by 

the Board.   

COMMISSIONER REPORTS 

Commissioner Whetstine:  Commissioner Whetstine went to the Isothermal Planning Development 

Commission and mentioned that Cleveland County is the only County a part of Isothermal that is not a part 

of the Appalachian Regional Commission.   

Commissioner Falls:  Commissioner Falls stated he really appreciated the work the Finance and County 

Manager’s Office have been putting in to get the budget ready.   

Commissioner Hutchins:  Commissioner Hutchins stated he went to the CAGO meeting and that the 

Shooting Range is having its One Year Anniversary that is upcoming.   

Commissioner Allen:  Commissioner Allen stated that Shelby hosted the North Carolina Main Street 

Conference this past week.  She said she was very impressed with the way the conference went and how 

participants responded to the conference. 

County Manager Richardson:  Mr. Richardson stated that the Pay and Classification Study is moving as 

scheduled, with 35 employee meetings already having occurred.  Over the next several months the 



 

 

consultants will meet with employees, compile data, and give recommendations.  Also departments have 

been met with regarding budget and over the next six weeks the budget will be presented to the Board.   

ADJOURN 

Chairman Holbrook entertained a motion to adjourn.  The motion was made by Commissioner Falls, 

seconded by Commissioner Hutchins and unanimously approved by the Board.  The next regularly 

scheduled meeting of the Board of Commissioners will be Tuesday, April 4th, 2017.   


